	Meeting Minutes 
	



	Date
	October 9, 2009  
	Time
	1pm – 3pm

	Facilitator
	Jo Ann Lewin
	Scribe
	Sandra Seifert

	Subject
	Mathematics Department Monthly Meeting

	Attendees
	Lee Campus: Jo Ann Lewin, Ron Smith, Don Ransford, Rona Axelrod, Becky Berthiaume, Scott Berthiaume, Theo Koupelis, Jim Ward, Laurice Garrett, Don Warren, Lloyd Hicks, Sandra Seifert
Hendry/Glades:
Janie Cudworth

Collier:  Janie Markz, Joan Glabek, James Daniels, Michael Chiacchiero
Charlotte:  John Salem, Christy Smith, Janet Rannenberg




	Key Points Discussed

	No.
	Topic
	Highlights

	1
	Last Month’s Minutes
	1. Corrections from last month’s (September) meeting

a. Janet Rannenberg added to roll

2. Approval of Last Month’s minutes:  Laurice Garrett move to approve.  Seconded by Ron Smith

	2
	Math Center Update
	1. Ron Smith – Lee Math Center Update

a. 10 new computers added

b. Arrival of whiteboard to be determined

c. Flyers, bookmarks, and cards ordered

d. Students are allowed to print questions from computer until such time as deemed unfeasible.

e. Becky addressed allowing to print in Math Center – students should print prior to coming to the Math Center

f. Congratulations were expressed to Ron for his efforts with the Math Center.

2. Joan VanGlabek – Collier Math Center Update

a. Interview to be conducted for Math Center Tech for Collier campus

b. Steve Weiss was interviewed and expressed interest

3.  JoAnn  Lewin expressed the need to get a list of the hours for all the Math Centers.

4. Jim Ward – to pass out flyers at the Hendry campus regarding the Math Center.  Students who have classes at other campuses are encouraged to use the Math centers wherever it is convenient for them.  An instructor at Hendry will assist those who need help at Hendry.



	3
	Course Redesign


	1. Rona Axelrod and JoAnn Lewin:  

a. Attended a course redesign workshop with NCAT and Pearson.

2. Looking at learning process and cost effective routes for the students.

a. The companies at the workshop want to see more technology and more hands on in the classroom.

b. Learning methods include:

i. Post video lectures online for students to look at ahead of time.

ii. In classroom, do activities and homework with teaching assistants or peer tutoring

iii. Get away from lecturing

c. Pilot program of (d) at Sante Fe College this Fall in MAT 1033 and MAC 1105

d. A visit to Sante Fe is necessary to see the pros and cons of model.

e. It has been suggested that we pilot this model with DLA.

f. JoAnn is planning to do a “Pre-Pilot” with MAT 1033.

g. Another Emporium model:  students from several courses are in the same lab/classroom at the same time with assistants and peer tutors. Students may complete more than one course in a semester.
h. We need facilities, funding and manpower

i. Use senior Math majors

ii. Use Math Education majors, juniors and seniors.

i. Don Ransford:  This would be a good Title III or NSF grant proposal item.

j. How to ensure that students are watching the video before coming to class

i. Quiz on video at beginning of class

1. Enforces video plus on-time attendance

ii. Create a media assignment on MyMathLab

3. Marjie:  Testing ALEKS in a DLA class
4. JoAnn pointed out that we all need to share what each campus is doing, so that we can pool data and not reinvent a process.



	4
	FTYCMA Fall Retreat
	1. Don Ransford:  summary of FTYCMA Fall Retreat

a. Great turnout by Edison faculty

b. The retreat produced some good discussions

c. A summary of the discussions was provided as an attachment to agenda 

d. Colleges that were not currently offering MAC 1106 (Combination MAC 1105 and MAC 1140) were interested in using it for their calculus track
e. Matthew Bouck of the State Numbering System Committee was on hand for questions and comments at the officer’s meeting

i. Provides for better consistency in course numbering

ii. Will be making a presentation at the FTYCMA/MAA meeting in February

iii. Will create a document on common objectives

iv. Will need volunteers to review document

v. This document will then be reviewed and revised when the committee next meets 

2. Laurice suggested that courses be reviewed and revised more frequently (ex. Every 3 years).

3. Scott  - We should get rid of MAC 1140 altogether and make College Algebra more rigorous.

4. Laurice:  Terminal students cause MAC 1105 course to be watered down, so it is not tough enough for calculus students.

a. One of the key factors is that Nursing students are required to do MAC 1105 or STA 2023.

b. Revise MAC 1105 to prepare students for business calculus

c. Jump right into new material at the beginning of a new course and review the previous course’s material as necessary.

d. Pre-assignment at start of course

5. Trial period for MyMathLab

a. For students on Financial aid

b. Pearson provides a 15-day trial 

c. Students to fill out form

d. Form to be placed on Math group page

6. Financial Aid

a. Bookstore will allow students to get their books if financial aid has not come through yet but the student provides appropriate paperwork that indicates the aid is forthcoming according to Cindy Lewis

b. Financial Aid does not directly cover calculators



	5
	MAT 1033 Assessment
	1. Jim Ward Update on 1033

a. The need to address advising of students to take College Algebra

b. No math previously for 5+ years

c. For Business Calculus, students need to take MAC 1105

d. Students who earn a B or A in MAT 1033 are allowed to take MAC 1106

e. The student should take Business Calculus right after MAC 1105

f. Too much delay between math courses

g. If more sections of MAC 1106 are to be offered in the Spring, the decision must be made immediately for scheduling. It may be too late for Spring.

h. Charlotte and Collier have only 1 section of MAC 1140 each in Fall and Spring. They would not have enough students for both MAC1106 and Mac1140.
i. We need to address the need for MAC 1106 in Charlotte and Collier.

2. The MAT 1033 assessment returns in the Spring

	6
	MAT 1033 Focus Group
	1. The MAT 1033 Focus group will meet 10/14/09 in room I-132 at 2:30 pm.  They have asked Kevin Shriner to develop reports on student success rates broken down into categories:
a. Students from DLA 

b. Students placed based on ACT/SAT scores
c. Students placed based on CPT
2. Wednesday’s meeting will focus on the printed version of final exam review for MAT 1033 and finishing the learning outcomes. Don is also developing an alternative structure that would have 4 – 5 more “global” learning outcomes that would fit the general education competencies. We would then keep what we have previously developed as course learning outcomes.

	7
	New Assessment Projects


	1. Theo Koupelis – Why assessments?  They are needed over the next 3 years

a. SACS compliance

b. Assess outcomes, etc

c. Typically applies to programs, which we do not have

d. We are already assessing many of our courses; we just need to formally document what we are doing.

e. We are trying to improve at all levels.

f. Develop longitudinal data to show for all levels.

g. We need to assess 2 courses in the next 2 years

i. Already started on MAT 1033

h. At the end of 3 years, we will be looking at the entire curriculum and this assessment will help in the reviewing process

2. Becky Berthiaume:  If pre- and post-tests are not really good assessment tools, what can be used?

a. Gen Ed Assessment

b. Course content assessment

i. Can the final exam be a part of the pre/post testing?

c. What is being assessed can depend on the assessor.

3. Don Warren:  The SACS accreditation team will 

a. Want to look at the syllabi

b. Talk to professors who have not been around a long time

c. Ask about column 3 in the assessment area and ask for artifacts

4. Theo:  

a. The assessment process helps instructors to look at the whole picture – understand what and how the students are learning and how to change our teaching methods to maximize student success.

b. Are we competent instructors?

c. Pre- and Post tests measure success rate

d. We can do an individual student assessment or overall class assessment

e. Assess your course in any way necessary

i. Do that in addition to college requirements

ii. How do the students feel

f. Document what assessments the department has been doing

i. Measure something

ii. Do something with that measurement

iii. Ex. Pre-test students with content specific to course, then include on final and report on it.  If improvement is necessary, create an assignment (or video) for the next semester’s students or in mid-term for the second half.

g. Do it as a department

h. Do a question assessment, measure, then make changes for next class.



	8
	Things to be aware of
	Laurice demonstrated a calculator that can be bought in Costco for $10 that does exact radicals and logarithms to a base other than 10 or e.  One suggestion to counter this is to design questions in such a way that they will need to do more head work.
It was also mentioned that the website www.wolframalpha.com will solve anything and display the work.  So instructors should be aware of this when giving take-home tests.

	9
	Curriculum Review
	The math curriculum review is due in March. All courses except SLS1533, MAT1033 and MAC2311/12/13 were submitted last year, but we need to revise our assessment tools and Gen Ed competencies. We need to include only one or two of the most appropriate Gen Ed competencies for each learning outcome.

Don Ransford has suggested that we might want to use what we have already developed as course learning outcomes and then write 4 to 5 broad based learning outcomes for which we would choose the best Gen Ed competency. This variation would require SAC committee approval.
Course supervisors should coordinate the rewrite and get a consensus from instructors of the course. The department will review before submission.
When identifying Gen Ed competencies and assessment tools for an outcome it would be helpful to study the competency rubric.
Don Ransford will have SLS1533 ready for next month’s meeting.  
Scott is coordinating the calculus sequence review.

MAT1033 is being handled through the MAT1033 Focus Group.
A common department final exam was suggested to ensure that we are all focusing on the same learning outcomes.

	10
	Travelling
	Temporarily, faculty are encouraged to seek regional rather than national conferences (with a few exceptions), because of budgetary constraints.

A Professional Development Travel Request Form must be completed in addition to travel authorization and reimbursement forms.

The faculty requesting the travel should “discuss your travel requests first with your Department Chair or Program Coordinator, making sure that the travel request furthers the goals of your department. Next, have your request signed by the appropriate Dean or Associate Dean, and finally, bring it to the office of the Vice President of Academic and Student Affairs for final approval. It is understood that anyone attending a conference will, upon returning home conduct a workshop for the college at large or, if the information is specialized, for his or her department.”

	11
	MAC 2311/12/13
	At the September meeting we agreed that we would not require WebAssign.  Cengage has offered has offered to give Web Assign to students if an instructor would like to class test it.  Contact the Cengage representative if you are interested in class testing the product.



	12
	Counselling/Advising
	Lee campus Team meets every Monday at 3pm.

Peggy Romeo (Science Dept Chair), Theo and Jo Ann to attend periodically.

· Advisors will receive a copy of suggested guidelines

Suggestions need to be sent to Jo Ann to be presented to the advisors

· Students need to factor in homework time when planning course load

· Students need to take classes sequentially

· Internet access need to be factored in

	13
	Interdisciplinary Courses
	Ron Smith has submitted a rough draft for a course.  The courses are going away from ISC (lecture based) to IDS or discussion based - the professor leading a discussion on science or fine arts subject matter.
Math/Science or Non-Math/Science combination are being looked at.  Anyone is welcome to propose an interdisciplinary course.

	14
	Group Pages
	· Each Mathematics course now has a sub-group page created under the Math Faculty Group page.

· Each course coordinator is the designated administrator for that sub-group page.
· Each course coordinator can start uploading files to the sub-group page. (no powerpoints, files are too large)

· Course coordinator is administrator of their subgroup

· Each course coordinator needs to add the instructors into their group

· Point people include Rona, Marjie, Christy.

	15
	Upward Bound
	Sylvia Carter, head of Upward Bound will be bringing students on campus on Tuesdays and Thursdays.  Faculty can present a workshop, do tutoring, in Math, Science, History, etc as part of their Community Service.

	16
	Dual Enrollment Online
	Craig is having difficulties receiving email from the online dual enrollment students at Lehigh High School.  The high school’s firewall is creating a barrier to Edison’s email.  Rona and Mary to check it out.


	Action Plan

	No.
	Action Item
	Owner
	Target Date

	1
	Check out firewall situation at Lehigh High
	Rona Axelrod
	10/15/09

	2
	Open House for prospective students
	All
	10/29/09 1pm-5pm

	3
	Edison POPS on Lee Campus
	All
	10/24/09 7pm

	4
	Upward Bound
	
	

	5
	Advisement Council (Guidelines for Advisors)
	Theo Koupelis, 
Jo Ann Lewin
	

	6
	SLS1533 Curriculum Review
	Don Ransford
	11/13/09

	7
	MAC2311/12/13 Curriculum Review
	Scott Berthiaume
	January, 2010

	8
	MAT1033 Curriculum Review
	Jim Ward, JoAnn Lewin and Focus Group
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